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President’s Words 
Dear Members, 

 

Greetings from the MSBOA are offered to one and all. Another Spring is upon us. 
 

The weather, stallion selection, monitoring the expectant mares, early conditioning of our two and three-year

-olds are all before us. Hope is what keeps all of us going as we plan for this year, 2026, 2027 and 2028. 
 

Today an update about the legislative process is necessary. The fiscal issues facing the State are significant. 

Some of the legislators have mentioned re-examining the cascade funds that are distributed to the accounts of 

the Breeders, the MHHA, the Fairs, the OTBs, and the commercial tracks. Our lobbyist cautions that if the 

cascade is opened up, there is no knowing where or how it will all end. 
 

In April or May, we will be afforded an opportunity to present our opinions at a public hearing at the State 

House in Augusta. Everyone is encouraged to speak and/or write to the members of the Legal and Veterans 

Affairs Committee (LVA) that has jurisdiction over the cascade. 
 

When the public hearing date is established, we will send out notice. However, it will be short notice. Please 

take time and collect your thoughts about what breeding means to you. The trials and tribulations of produc-

ing a live foal makes for dramatic storytelling. Preparation of the yearlings for the introduction to their ath-

letic careers will interest the 13 members of the LVA. The incremental reduction in training times for our 

two-year-olds is a mixture of advances and setbacks as we strive for making qualifying time. The two and 

three year-old circuit of Bangor, Cumberland, Topsham, Skowhegan, Windsor, Farmington, and Fryeburg 

present many opportunities for colorful memories. 

 

We are trying to compile a list of people who will appear and speak to the LVA Committee about their love 

of breeding and racing horses in the State of Maine. We are looking for people to sign up, to attend and 

speak. If you would be willing to attend and speak please contact Rhoda Underhill at  

rhodaunderhill@gmail.com 
 

We will need to educate the members of the LVA on just how important this 50 year old program is to the 

future of Maine and the Harness Racing Industry.  

Regards, 

Bill Childs, MSBOA President 



Congratulations to the newly elected Directors  

William Childs 

Jessica Childs 

Francis Hanley 

Shannon Watson– Alternate 

MSBOA Board of Directors and Officers 

 2025 
 

President : William Childs     Vice President: Margaret (Peggy) Tardiff 

  207-329-3307        207-205-6723 
 
  whc@maine.rr.com       ptardif911@gmail.com 

Secretary: Rhoda Underhill    Treasurer: Francis Hanley 

   207-478-5184       207-620-4220 

  rhodaunderhill@gmail.com     hoss1956@roadrunner.com 

Director: Chris Basford     Director: Claire Ryder 

  207-756-0995       207-951-4359 

  cbasford87@Icloud.com     cebickmore@gmail.com 

Director: Melvin Grant     Director: Josiah Reed 

  207-322-9611       207-446-1791 

  Grantmel13@gmail.com     jreed@mainepm.com 

Director: Jessica Childs     Alternate:  Shannon Watson  
  207-515-4917       207-294-2015 

  jchilds@racemevetcare.com     ksmwatson@outlook.com 
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2025 

Maine Eligible Stallions 

Registered with the Maine Harness Racing Commission 
 

Stallion   Fee  Gait  Sire   Dam 

 

Adriano Hanover  $1,500 Pace  Western Ideal A and G’s Confusion 

Always A Good Time $1,500 Trot  Triumphant Caviar Smarty Mouth  

Boy Band   Private Trot  Lindy Lane  Classic Casette 

Cantab Fashion  $2,500 Trot  Cantab Hall  Defiant Donato 

Captain Nash   $2,000 Pace  Captaintreacherous Discoverer 

Cheyenne Hollywood Private Pace  Western Hanover Pedoozle 

Deuce Seelster  $1,500 Pace  Western Maverick Demi Seelster 

Dude’s The Man  $2,000 Pace  American Ideal Art’s Risk 

Excel Nine   $1,000 Pace  Astreos  Ambro Ocala 

Fearless Diablo  $1,000 Pace  Art Major  Terrific Spice 

Hypersonic Hanover  Private Pace  Captaintreacherous This or That Hanover 

Let’s Go to Brazil A  Private Pace  Rocknroll Haven Miss Brazilian 

State Treasurer  $2,500 Pace  Real Desire  Ideal Treasure 

Thirty Two Red  $1,000 Pace  Bettor’s Delight Sakura Hanover 

To the Hilt   Private Trot  Chapter Seven Batoutahill 

Western Maverick  Private Pace  Western Hanover Diamond Dawn 

Whataworkout  $2,000 Trot  Muscle Hill  Southwind Sofia 

Wings of Royalty 



2024 MSBOA Seasonal Awards 

 

Seasonal Champions: 

2 year old Colt/Gelding Trotter- WHATAWONDER  

2 year old Filly Trotter – Pandemic Princess 

2 year old Colt/Gelding Pacer – Massive Speed 

2 year old Filly Pacer- Chasing Dudes 

3 year old Colt/Gelding Trotter- Chipper Dale 

3 year old Filly Trotter- Pembroke Breeze 

3 year old Colt/Gelding Pacer- Two Fold Cold 

3 year old Filly Pacer- GOWESTYOUNGGRACE 

Undefeated Horses of the Year – MASSIVE SPEED  

TWO FOLD COLD 

WHATAWONDER 

 

Trainer of the Year- Marc Tardif 

Driver of the Year- Heath Campbell 

Breeder of the Year for Trotters- Lynn-Marie Plouffe 

Breeder of the Year for Pacers-  Gary & Kristina Hall 

 

Trotting Sire of the Year- Shake it off Lindy 

Pacing Sire of the Year- Deuce Seelster 

Trotting Broodmare of the Year- Bibbidi Boo & Molly Maguire 

Pacing Broodmare of the Year- Gracie Gracie 





Total: 61 



Total: 52 



WINTER CHECK UP 

*Mares should be vaccinated at months:  

     5, 7 & 9 for EHV-1 

 Dewormer: after 60 days of pregnancy, then 90 after first and  

       again 30-45 days prior to foaling. 

*Foals should receive their vaccines for WNV, EHV-1/4, EWT &  

   Rabies at: 6, 7 & last booster for EHV-1/4 & EWT at  

   9-11 months. 

 Dewormer: every 6-8 weeks 

  

*As suggested by: MERCK Animal Health USA 

 

Heart felt Thank you to  

Carolyn Corso for her guidance 

and dedication to the MSBOA 

Program and Board of Direc-

tors this past year.  Carolyn we 

know that you will always be a 

part of the Maine Sire Stakes 

Program in one way or another 

and we wish you ALL the best.  

Your 2024 Board of Directors 





!ATTENTION! 

Mare Incentive Recipients 

Once your foals are born and you receive the Stallion 

Fee invoice please forward to  

rhodaunderhill@gmail.com to have the Incentive (up 

to $2000) paid to the Stallion owner on your behalf. 



There were some really nice items donated to this years 

Scholarship Auction that was held at the Annual Meeting 

& Banquet.  

Thank you to everyone who donated and to those who at-

tended and purchased the items. 

The Scholarship Auction raised  

$1,419.00 

 

Big Dees- $50 Certificate & Basket 

Poulin Grain– Grain Certificates 

Long Horn– Grain Certificates 

Fair Passes 

Tack from Jacks 

Scott Hickey Shoeing Certificate 

Dr. Martha Smith Certificate 

Cornish Hardware -Aluminum Shovel  

Triple Mountain- Breyer Horse 

Joe Shaw Photography- Print    

Alyson Hynes- Horse Blanket    

Glass Graphics- Cobalt Plate 

Underhill Racing-   

Derby Racing Game 

Clark McDonald-$250 Visa Gift Card 

Carolyn Corso– Horse wine glasses and Suncatcher 

 



Survey Results  

Chapter 9 proposed changes 

Our membership requested that the MSBOA Board of Directors create and send out a sur-

vey to the entire membership regarding the proposed changes to Chapter 9. These are the 

results from that survey. Along with what the MHRC decided regarding each of the ques-

tions asked. 

  #1 

All fees (stallion, nomination, continuation, sustaining and entry) will increase: this was 

submitted by both the Fairness Committee and the 2024 Board of Directors because 

increases are long overdue. All fees will continue to be added to purses as they are now. 

Do you agree with the increase in fees? 

RESULTS:       53     YES              11      NO  

 #2  

Late Fees: Submitted by both the Fairness Committee and the 2024 Board of Directors to 

more clearly define late fees and to ensure consistency. Do you agree with the change in 

late fees? 

RESULTS:     61     YES        3      NO 

**According to AAG Sawyer these changes are too significant and would require Legisla-

tive measures. NO changes in fees will occur at this time.** 

#3 

Qualifying times adjusted by track size: submitted by Commission Staff to insure equali-

ty of timed performance. Do you agree with addition of qualifying times by track 

size? 

RESULTS:    50     YES         14    NO 

**Qualifying times will be adjusted according to track size and allowances will be made 

for track conditions.** 

 



#4 

3-year-olds use of Lasix: submitted by Commission as a new condition for eligibility, 

 horse must be "Examined" post-race by Commission Veterinarian and deemed in  

need of Lasix. Do you agree with this addition of Lasix for 3-year-olds? 

RESULTS:     44    YES      20    NO 

**3-year-olds WILL be allowed the use of Lasix in the Maine Sire Stakes Program. The 

specific rules for placing a horse on Lasix will be available as soon as the rule is 

adopted.** 

 The updated Chapter 9 will be available on our website as soon as it has been 

adopted. The Lasix rule and protocol will also be available on the website and 

shared on our Facebook page and emailed to all current members. It will also be 

posted at the tracks.  

 

**Below is the language for the Lasix rule for 3 year olds.** 

 



Hollywood Casino & Raceway Bangor 

 

Tom Smith   Manager of Racing Operations 

Jean Thayer  Assistant Manager of Racing Operations 

Karen Fagliarone Race Secretary   207-561-6098   

 *Karen comes to Bangor from Freehold Raceway 

Greg Kirby   Presiding Judge 

Gary Mosher  Associate Judge 

Susan Johnston  Associate Judge 

 *Susan was a judge in Presque Isle previously  

Chris Dunifer  Paddock Judge 

Wes Brown  Starter 

Bernard Fournier Start Car Driver 



First Tracks Cumberland 

Ben Kenney 

Gunner Lacour  lack Bear Racing 

Chris Schick 

Rob Pennington  Race Secretary 

Andrew Topham  Assistant Race Secretary 207-232-2128 

Wayne Dunfee  Presiding Judge 

Gary Mosher  Associate Judge 

Mike Timmons  Associate Judge 

Brenda Brown  Paddock Judge 

Wes Brown  Starter 

Tim Ellis   Start Car Driver 

FORSALE 

Would love to share any of your 

Maine Bred horses and or  

broodmares for sale or in search 

of a new home. 

To submit please contact Rhoda 

Underhill at: 

rhodaunderhill@gmail.com 



2025 
      Maine Standardbred Breeders 

           and Owners Association Membership Form 
 

Name:___________________________________________________ 

Mailing address:_____________________________________________ 

City:__________________________State:________Zip:_____________ 

Phone:(Home):__________________(Cell):_______________________ 

E-mail:____________________________                Mail to: 

Newsletter via: (Select one)       MSBOA Treasurer  

email______ mailed_____          Francis Hanley 
            103 Barber Road 
 Annual dues: $40 (payable to MSBOA)      Randolph, ME 04346 

MSBOA 

P.O. Box 159 
Stetson, ME 04488 


